HOW TO MAKE FRIENDS AND INFLUENCE PEOPLE: ELEMENTARY EDUCATION, FRENCH "INFLUENCE," AND THE BALKANS, 1815–1830s*

ALEX R. TIPEI

Russian, East European, and Eurasian Center, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign E-mail: tipei@illinois.edu

This article challenges the notion of French "influence." It traces a network of likeminded reformers in France and the Balkans that came together in the early nineteenth century to further popular education. Examining interactions between actors in a cultural, scientific, and political center (France) and their allies on the periphery (in present-day Greece and Romania), the article reassesses these relationships, revealing the extent to which French individuals and organizations depended on such partnerships. Conceiving of joint Franco-Balkan reform agendas as programs of development, it offers a model and a vocabulary for the study of French soft power in post-Napoleonic Europe.

French "influence" has been a perennial theme in the historiography of France and even more so in that of the Balkans. In 1898, for example, the Sorbonne-educated Romanian historian Pompiliu Eliade published *On French Influence on the Public Spirit in Romania*—a text still cited by historians today. Since then, the literature on Greece, the Danubian principalities, and Southeastern Europe

^{*} The author would like to thank the editors and anonymous reviewers at *Modern Intellectual History* for their incredibly thorough and thoughtful comments. The American Council of Learned Societies, the Doris G. Quinn Foundation, and the now defunct Jacob K. Javits program at the US Department of Education all provided financial support for the research discussed here. An early version of this text was presented at the European History Workshop at Indiana University—Bloomington where participants offered copious and useful feedback. Rebecca Spang, Maria Bucur, Robert Schneider, Padraic Kenney, Elizabeth Nelson, Frank Hess, Elena Popa, Jeffrey C. Isaac, Sever Tipei, Vassiliki Tsitsopoulou, and Beto Jimenz all read various incarnations of this article and offered comments, advice, and support. Though I'm indebted to their assistance, all errors are my own.

more generally, including classic studies by Douglas Dakin, John Campbell, and Alexandru Zub, has relied on the concept. Historians' dependence on the term "influence" extends beyond Europe's periphery; scholars interested in relations between France and pseudo-colonial spaces, like Argentina, as well as rival powers, like Great Britain and the United States, pepper their interventions with the term.²

Despite its widespread use, the notion of French "influence," and of "influence" more broadly, is problematic. The art historian Paula Lee Young points out that the concept has given the writing of history an "internal" coherence and a false sense of cohesion. Highlighting the nebulous nature of the word, Young traces its history from the influence of the stars on human fortunes to the diagnosis of influenza, an infection characterized by an indistinct set of symptoms.³ Following Young, then, the notion of French "influence" in current historiography can be likened to a vague set of effects: the appearance of French Enlightenment texts in the libraries of upper-class Orthodox Christians in Moldova, the

- Pompilu Eliade, Influența franceză asupra spiritului public în România: Originile. Studiu asupra stării societății românești în vremea domniilor fanariote (Bucharest, 2006); Douglas Dakin, The Greek Struggle for Independence, 1821-1831 (Berkeley, 1974); John Campbell, French Influence and the Rise of the Romanian Nationalism (New York, 1940); Alexandru Zub, Reflections on the Impact of the French Revolution: 1789, de Tocqueville, and Romanian Culture (Iasi and Portland, 2000); as well as Germaine Lebel, La France et les Principautés danubiennes du XVIe siècle à la chute de Napoléon Ie (Paris, 1955); Adriana Camariano-Cioran, Academiile domnești din București și Iași (Bucharest, 1971); Alexandru Zub, La sfîrșit de ciclu: despre impactul Revoluției francize (Iași, 1994); Neagu Djuvara, Între Orient și Occident: Țările române la începutul epocii moderne (Bucharest, 1998); Alexandru Zub, ed., Franța model cultural și politic (Iași, 2003); Nicolae Iorga, Histoire des relations entre la France et la Roumanie (Paris, 1918); Dimitrios Stamatopoulos, "Hellenism versus Latinism in the Ottoman East: Some Reflections on the Decline of the French Influence in the Greek Literary Society in Istanbul," Études Balkaniques 43/3 (2007), 79–106.
- In particular, J. P. Daughton uses the notion of French "influence" to think through Franco-Argentine cultural relations at the beginning of the twentieth century. Daughton does an excellent job documenting the efforts of diplomats and others to bolster France's cultural prestige in Argentina, but does not take apart the concept of French "influence." J. P. Daughton, "When Argentina Was 'French': Rethinking Cultural Politics and European Imperialism in Belle-Époque Buenos Aires," Journal of Modern History 80/4 (2008), 831-64. Examples of studies that traffic in the concept of French "influence" include J. Ledlie Klosy and Wynn E. Klosky, "Men of Actions: French Influence and the Founding of the American Civil and Military Engineering," Construction History 28/3 (2013), 69-87; W. H. G Armytage, French Influence on English Education (London, 2012); Cynthia R. Field, Isabelle Gournay, and Thomas P. Somma, Paris on the Potomac: The French Influence on the Architecture and Arts of Washington, D.C. (Athens, OH, 2013); Michael A. Bonura, Under the Shadow of Napoleon: French Influence on the American Way of Warfare from *Independence to the Eve of World War II* (New York, 2012).
- Paula Lee Young, "Modern Architecture and the Ideology of Influence," Assemblage 24 (1998), 6-29, at 7, 19.

introduction of French neologisms in modern Greek, or the adoption of didactic methods imported from France. The causes of these effects, however, are rarely analyzed, accentuating the sense of a unidirectional narrative where the force of "French influence" did its work on weak Southeastern Europeans, while Western Europeans remained immune to Balkan discourses, politics, and culture.

To extend the metaphor, notions of "influence" in the historical literature are as unspecific as the miasma theory of disease, which sought the origins of cholera and other epidemics in unknown gasses emanating from rotting matter. Diseases, according to this view, were literally in the air; they came from everywhere—the atmosphere, the architecture, the sewers, streets, cesspools, and swamps—and nowhere in particular all at once. To explain illnesses and outbreaks, we no longer use the miasma theory of disease. In the late nineteenth century, scientists discovered that germs communicated the plague and other ailments. Microbes were the mechanisms that allowed disease to spread. In a manner that parallels the transformation that proponents of germ theory enacted on medicine, I argue that the mechanisms for transmitting "influence" need to be isolated and analyzed.⁴ I am thus advocating for a more rigorous study of the historically specific efforts of French individuals and organizations who cultivated relationships with those abroad in order to export technologies, practices, and ideas. In doing so, I aim to return agency to individual actors in France and show how Southeastern European leaders played an active and essential role in these relationships. My approach critiques the concept of "influence" as it glosses over what Frenchmen did to exert it and overlooks their dependence on someone or something to "influence."

Framed in another analytical vocabulary: without a periphery there can be no "center." Taking apart the notion of "influence" also allows us, then, to reimagine how actors in a cultural, political, and/or economic center negotiated the transmission of ideas, programs, and discourses with partners on the margins—in this case in the Balkans. While the relationships that emerged between French individuals and organizations and their allies in Southeastern Europe were not equal in terms of power dynamics, they did have a reciprocal character. Understanding the ways Balkan leaders could set, or at least tweak, the terms of these interactions and the extent to which their French counterparts counted on these exchanges to advance their own agendas points to a means of reassessing Eastern-Western European relations more broadly, especially

Bruno Latour, The Pasteurization of France (Cambridge, 1988), 13-145.

On the center-periphery model see Immanuel Wallerstein, The Modern World-System I: Capitalist Agriculture and the Origins of the European World-Economy in the Sixteenth Century (Berkeley, 2011).

narratives of dependency and backwardness. In short, it lets us rethink the ways the center and periphery interact with one another.⁶

By examining the initiatives of the Société pour l'instruction élémentaire (Society for Elementary Instruction) (SIE) to introduce a particular technology in the Balkans, the Lancastrian system for elementary education,⁷ I model a concrete strategy for rethinking the notion of French "influence." During the post-Napoleonic era, French liberals used the SIE to further their political program at home and, simultaneously, reaffirm France's place as a civilizational center. Liberals in the SIE directly contrasted their endeavors with Napoleon's failed attempt to conquer Europe by force. I maintain that the SIE's endeavors are best understood as an international "development" project meant to "win the hearts and minds" of Southeastern Europeans. Conceiving of the SIE this way, I expose one aspect of a broader and little-studied history of soft power or cultural colonialism:8 the relationships that members of the SIE cultivated with individuals and institutions in the lands that now make up modern Greece and in the Danubian principalities of Moldova and Wallachia (parts of present-day Romania).9

- Historians like Maria Todorova and Larry Wolff have done a great deal to nuance such narratives, revealing how, beginning in the eighteenth century, Eastern Europe was constructed as an intermediary space between the civilized Occident and the barbaric Orient. Drawing much of their theoretical inspiration from Edward Said's Orientalism, however, Wolff, in particular, ascribes too much power to the Western gaze and not enough agency to actors in Eastern Europe. In other words, the story remains one about what the "center" did to the "periphery." Larry Wolff, Inventing Eastern Europe: The Map of Civilization on the Mind of the Enlightenment (Stanford, 1994); Maria Todorova, Imagining the Balkans (Oxford, 1997). For a critique of Said in the same spirit see Homi K. Bhaba, "The Other Question ... Homi K. Bhabha Reconsiders the Stereotype and Colonial Discourse," Screen 24/6 (1983), 18–36, at 25. Finally, on economic backwardness in Eastern Europe, including a number of challenges to and critiques of Wallerstein's center-periphery model, see Daniel Chirot, ed., The Origins of Backwardness in Eastern Europe: Economics and Politics from the Middle Ages until the Early Twentieth Century (Berkeley, 1989).
- Joseph Lancaster, a Quaker educator in England, and Dr Andrew Bell, a British schoolteacher based in India, simultaneously developed this method. In French this pedagogical system is called the *méthode mutuelle* (mutual method). In Greek it is referred to as αλληλοδιδατηκά (allilodidaktika), literally "learning together." In Romanian it is alternatively discussed as metodă mutuală (mutual method), metodă Lancastrienne, and alilodidactica. I use these terms interchangably with Lancastarian and monitorial system.
- On twentieth-century American policymakers' pursuit of soft power see, for example, Joseph S. Nye, Soft Power: The Means to Success in World Politics (New York, 2005); Victoria de Grazia, Irresistible Empire: America's Advance through Twentieth-Century Europe (New York, 2006).
- Recent scholarship on the history of education has begun to move in a transnational direction, for example, Alexandre Fontaine has examined the circulation of pedagogical

The engagement of social and economic leaders in the Balkans with Lancastrian schools and the emergence of French "influence" in the region coincided with a monumental political shift. In 1815, no Greek state existed; rather today's Greece was part of the multiethnic, multilingual, and multireligious Ottoman Empire. At the same time, as vassal states of the Ottoman Porte, the principalities offered Orthodox Christian elites in Southeastern Europe a degree of economic, political, and intellectual liberty; consequently their capitals— Bucharest and Iaşi—became two of the most important centers of hellenophone public life. 10 This political and cultural landscape changed dramatically as a result of the Greek War of Independence that began in 1821. By the end of the conflict

knowledge between France and Switzerland. Historians interested in Lancastrian schools, moreover, have long considered these establishments in an international, particularly colonial or transatlantic, context. A few studies have also dealt with the appearance of monitorial schools in Russia and their connections to foreign educators. While these analyses offer a wide geographic lens to think through the development of educational systems and pedagogical technologies, they are often limited, focusing on one linguistic milieu. Little has been published on interactions among educators and reformers in France and Southeastern Europe, even in the Romanian- and Greek-language literature. Alexandre Fontaine, "Transferts culturels et déclinaisons de la pédagogie européenne: Le cas franco-romand au traverse de l'itinéraire d'Alexandre Daguet (1816-1894)" (Ph.D. thesis, University of Fribourg (Switzerland) and University of Paris VII (Vincennes-Saint-Denis, 2013); Yvonne Turin, Affrontements culturels dans l'Algérie colonial: Écoles, médecines, religion, 1830-1880 (Paris, 1971), Rebecca Rogers, A Frenchwoman's Imperial Story: Madame Luce in Nineteenth-Century Algeria (Stanford, 2013); Ronald Rayman, "Joseph Lancaster's Monitorial System of Instruction and American Indian Education, 1815-1838," History of Education Quarterly 4 (1981), 395-409; Dell Upton, "Lancastrian Schools, Republican Citizenship, and the Spatial Imagination in Early Nineteenth-Century America," Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians, 55 (1996), 238-53; Patrick Ressler, "Marketing Pedagogy: Nonprofit Marketing and the Diffusion of Monitorial Teaching in the Nineteenth Century," Paedagogica Historica, 49 (2013), 297-313; Judith Cohen Zacek, "The Lancastrian School Movement in Russia," Slavonic Review, 45 (1967), 343-67; Christian Alain Muller, "L'enseignement mutuel à Genève ou l'histoire de l'échec' d'une innovation pédagogique en contexte: L'école de Saint-Gervais, 1815-1850," Paedagogica Historica, 41 (2005), 95–117; Lydia Papdakis, Η αλληλοδιδακτική μέθοδος διδασκαλίας σ την Ελλάδα του 19 ov Αιώνα (È allēlodidaktikē methodos didaskalias stēn Ellada tou 190u Aiōna) (The Mutual Method Taught in Nineteenth-Century Greece) (Athens, 1992). Through early nineteenth century, social status and religion, as opposed to ethnicity or language, divided people in the Balkans. The Orthodox Christian elite, who used Greek as their lingua franca in commerce as in culture, was relatively mobile, moving throughout the Ottoman Empire and its vassal states in pursuit of educational and economic opportunities and to assume administrative posts. Among this group, those who discussed an end to Ottoman rule in their correspondence and written works generally did not couch these aspirations in the language of national liberation. Instead, they tended to offer plans and programs for a resurrected Byzantium brought about by gradual political maneuvering and/or Russian intervention. Methodological nationalism has often obscured this pre-national past in the historiography—a past some historians conceive

https://doi.org/10.1017/S147924431700018X Published online by Cambridge University Press

in 1832, an independent Greek state had been established and the principalities had gained greater autonomy. Throughout this period, a number of notables viewed popular education as an instrument of modernization. Consequently, they allied with the SIE and actively labored to disseminate Lancastrian schools in the region. Here I discuss what was at stake for these reformers in their local contexts. Thus my analysis reveals a cross-continental network of individuals who came together to advance specific, local goals, rather than a monolithic France that exerted "influence" on a Southeastern European periphery.

* * *

Following Napoleon's defeat in 1815, moderate liberals identified a number of problems in French society. First, they believed that the French working classes and peasantry were woefully undereducated, uncivilized even. They blamed crime, poverty, and disease on the poor's lack of instruction. Second, they hoped to solidify both the constitutional monarchy established by the Charter of 1814 and their own political party's position in France, goals that became all the more pressing after a major Liberal electoral loss in 1820. Finally, they sought to reaffirm France's position in Europe. With France militarily and diplomatically weakened by the Napoleonic Wars, they turned to the idea of France as a cultural superpower.

French Liberals found a solution to all three of their concerns in the Lancastrian system, an educational technique that a group of philanthropists first encountered in London at the British and Foreign School Society.¹¹ Designed to educate vast numbers of lower-class children at a minimal cost, it allowed one teacher to instruct hundreds, even thousands, of pupils, by employing more advanced students as monitors, communal charts instead of books, and sandpits and chalkboards in place of pens and paper. Students could begin their schooling at several times during the year and complete it at their own pace. The first to teach reading and writing concurrently, Lancastrian schools saved teachers' and

of in terms of an Orthodox commonwealth. Here, I accept the view that, especially before the 1820s, it is difficult, if not impossible, to identify distinct nationalist agendas among the Orthodox elite in Southeastern Europe. Therefore, at least until the Greek War of Independence (1821-32), I consider reform projects in terms of modernization programs meant to better the lot of Orthodox Christians throughout the region. Nicolae Iorga, Byzance après Byzance (Paris, 1992); P. M. Kitromilides and Anna Tabaki, eds., Relations gréco-roumaines: Intercultralité et identité nationale (Athens, 2004); Paschalis M. Kitromilides, " $\Delta \iota \alpha \sigma \pi o \rho \dot{\alpha} - \Delta \iota \kappa \tau \upsilon \alpha - \Delta \iota \alpha \varphi \omega \tau \iota \sigma \mu \dot{o} \varsigma$," (Diasporá-Díktya-Diaphotismós) (Diaspora-Networks-Enlightenment), Τετράδια έργασίας (Tetrádia érgasías) (Research Notebooks) 28 (2005), 7-11.

Journal d'éducation, 1/1 (Oct., 1815), 5.

pupils' time by reinforcing passive skills with active ones. These schools did not offer the kind of advanced training available to upper- and middle-class children, only a rudimentary understanding of reading, writing, and arithmetic. They also provided them with a moral education and taught boys and girls practical skills like drafting and agricultural techniques, needlework and knitting. Social reformers claimed that this sort of education would produce better workers and moral citizens, while reducing crime and poverty rates.¹²

Impressed with the apparent economy and efficiency of the British establishment, Alexandre de Laborde, the Abbé Gaultier, Jean-Baptiste Say, and Edme-François Jomard returned to France in 1815 determined to create their own association, the SIE. A number of politically active French figures, including François Guizot, Joseph-Marie Degérando, and Marc-Antoine Jullien de Paris, joined them in their efforts. As they intended for the SIE to serve as a center for the scientific study of pedagogy, they recruited experts in education, asking them to revise or "perfect" the British technique. Since they also planned for the organization to encourage the dissemination of Lancastrian system in France, they trained teachers, opened a model school in Paris, and began publishing a periodical, the *Journal d'éducation*, that contained both scientific information and social and political commentary. The association, which relied on subscriptions, targeted regional notables, specialists in the field of education, and politicians from across France as members, as well as journalists and publishers who could explain their innovations to a wider audience.¹³

The SIE functioned as the organizational hub of a network, one that closely collaborated with other groups, like the Société pour la morale chrétienne (Society for Christian Morality) and the Société Royale des prisons (Royal Society of Prisons).¹⁴ Individuals in this network built schools across France, wrote about the success of the mutual method, and gave speeches in the Legislative Chamber.

The most complete study of the mutual method in nineteenth-century France is Raymond Tronchot, "L'enseignement mutuel en France de 1815 à 1833: Les luttes politiques et religieuses autour de la question scolaire," 3 vols. (PhD thesis, University of Paris I, 1972). Also see Jean-Michel Chapoulie, L'école d'état conquiert la France: Deux siècle de politique scolaire (Rennes, 2010); Pierre Giolittio, Naissance de la pédagogie primaire (1815–1879) (Grenoble, 1981); François Jacquet-Francillon, Naissance de l'école du peuple, 1815–1870 (Paris, 1995); François Furet and Jacques Ozouf, Lire et écrire: L'alphabétisation des française de Calvin à Jules Ferry (Paris, 1977), 156; Phil E. Hager, "Nineteenth Century Experiments with Monitorial Teaching" Phi Delta Kappa 40 (1959), 164–7.

¹³ Journal d'éducation 1/1 (1815), 5; For an overview of the SIE's establishment see Tronchot, "L'enseignement mutuel," 1: 105–39.

The SIE and the Society for Christian Morality, for instance, shared an office and a financial agent—Eugène Casin. These organizations collaborated by cosponsoring essay prizes, promoting one another in the pages of their respective periodicals, and jointly funding various projects, including the production of Greek-language mutual-method

During its three first years of existence, the association's membership swelled and hundreds of Frenchmen and -women, mostly from Paris, paid the twenty-franc subscription fee. At its height, nearly three thousand people belonged to the SIE. Its encouragement, moreover, led to the founding of hundreds of schools.¹⁵

With a membership overwhelmingly comprisingf moderate liberals, the SIE enjoyed governmental support until the 1820 elections swept the Liberals out of office. The Ultraroyalistes, who came to prominence in that year, along with other conservatives, particularly members of the Catholic association, the Congrégation, vehemently opposed the SIE's monitorial schools first on pedagogical, and later on political, cultural, and religious, grounds.¹⁶ These critics often claimed that écoles mutuelles failed to instill a sense of respect for position, age, or social class in children, since pupils assumed leadership roles in the classroom, teaching one another. In theory, though not always in practice, children earned these positions through their ability and merit.¹⁷ The liberal SIE and its members saw this social and political education as the embodiment of the 1814 Charter. In 1820, for instance, Pauline Guizot wrote, "mutual instruction is the constitutional regime introduced in education."18 Indeed, conforming to

charts in 1830s, an endeavor discussed below. Catherine Duprat, Usage et pratiques de la philanthropie: Pauvreté, action sociale et lien social, à Paris, au cours du premier XIXe siècle, 2 vols. (Paris, 1996), 2: 1042; and, among others, Journal d'éducation 12/10 (1821), 195-200; Journal d'éducation 14/11 (1822), 503; Journal d'éducation 8/12 (1819), 344; Journal de la société pour la morale Chrétienne 4/23 (1824), 307; Journal de la société pour la morale Chrétienne, 4/24 (1824), 358; Journal de la société pour la morale Chrétienne, 11/67 (1829),

- It cost about five francs a month to educate one student. The Journal d'éducation routinely published lists of subscribers as well as figures on schools. See, for example, Journal d'éducation 1/1 (1815), 17; Journal d'éducation 1/4 (1816), 287-90; Journal d'éducation 3/1 (1816), 4; Journal d'éducation 5/4 (1818), 180.
- Tronchot argues that between 1815 and 1824, opponents of the mutual method mostly voiced pedagogical objections to the approach. From 1824 on, however, critiques became increasingly political in nature. Nonetheless, the admission of the duc d'Orléans to the SIE in 1815 also appears to have inflamed conservatives' distaste for the Lancastrian system. Tronchot, "L'enseignement mutuel," 1: 262; Jacquet Francillon, Naissance de l'école du peuple, 1815-1870 (Paris, 1995), 51. On the political debates surrounding mutual method schools also see Jean-Michel Chapoulie, L'école d'état conquiert, 40.
- Instructors often had difficulty finding qualified monitors among their students and occasionally parents refused to let their children work in this capacity. As with many other aspects of the mutual method, the reality often failed to live up to the promises made by the approach's advocates. Tronchot, "L'enseignement mutuel," 3: 456; Jacquet Francillon, Instituteurs avant la République (Arras, 1999), 79-80.
- Quoted in Antoine Prost, Histoire de l'enseignement en France, 1800-1967 (Paris, 1968), 117. A British observer visiting a Greek monitorial school in the 1860s likewise noted: "All go to the Demotikon [public school]. Hence, democracy and equality grow up with the physical

the liberal political program, these schools were meant to encourage a limited meritocracy.19

Conservatives also characterized the monitorial system as a symptom of the left's Anglomania, a hot topic in the Parisian political press of the day.²⁰ They argued that Lancastrian schools constituted the invasion of not just foreign, but especially Protestant, practices in a realm traditionally controlled by the Catholic Church—an accusation rendered all the more plausible by the disproportionate number of Protestants on the SIE's board.²¹ Moreover, monitorial establishments directly competed for enrollments with Catholic charitable schools, especially those run by the Frères des écoles chrétiennes, a teaching order dedicated to the poor.²² The withdrawal of governmental support in 1821, coupled with the conservatives' and the Church's opposition, led to a dramatic decrease in the number of French Lancastrian schools. Whereas, in 1821, 1,500 écoles mutuelles operated across the country, on the eve of the Liberals' return to the Legislature in 1828, only 258 remained functional.²³

- and mental development. All start equal." Thomas Wyse, Impressions of Greece (London, 1871), 103.
- Though both Pauline Guizot and her husband, François, were early members of the SIE, they would later break with the organization. As minister of education, François Guizot's reforms of the 1830s did not especially encourage the spread of the mutual method, to the disappointment of the organization's other members. Nonetheless, the class-specific instruction that the SIE's schools provided perfectly conformed to Guizot's vision for a national education system that would help maintain the social order. For more on Guizot's views of the role of instruction in French society see François Guizot, Essai sur l'histoire et sur l'état actuel de l'instruction publique en France (Paris, 1816). On Guizot's relation to the SIE and the organization's reaction to his reforms see Tronchot, "L'enseignement mutuel," 3: 177-243.
- On Anglomania and its relation to perceptions of the SIE's members and the organization see Paul Gerbod, "La société pour l'instruction élémentaire et la diffusion du modèle éducatif britannique en France de 1815 à 1848," L'information historique 57/1 (1995), 32-6, at 34; Michèle Sacquin, "Catholicisme intégral et morale chrétienne: Un débat sous la Restauration entre le Mémorial catholique et le Journal de la Société de la morale chrétienne," Revue historique (1991), 337-58, at 354.
- Olivier Devaux, L'enseignement à Toulouse sous la Restauration (Toulouse, 1994), 68; Sarah A. Curtis, Educating the Faithful: Religion, Schooling, and Society in Nineteenth-Century France (DeKalb, 2000), 97; and Prost, Histoire de l'enseignement, 126. Catherine Duprat, Usage et pratiques, 1: 493, discusses Protestant involvement with a range of philanthropic associations.
- Tronchot, "L'enseignement mutuel," 3: 401-67; Jacquert-Francillion, Instituteurs avant la République, 84; Furet and Ozouf, Lire et écrire, 92.
- Devaux, L'enseignement à Toulouse, 73. The statistics are difficult to nail down. Schools identified as mutual-method establishments often lacked materials and qualified teachers. Consequently, depending on the available resources, many institutions actually relied

Even when the number of monitorial schools declined, liberals continued to use them as part of a public-opinion campaign. In the Journal d'éducation, members of the SIE alleged that the administration and Church's hostility to their program was proof of a disinterest in France's social problems. Their schools, they assured readers, would civilize the country's urban and rural poor.²⁴ Members of the SIE thus mobilized discussions of their educational program to critique their political rivals. Funding schools through private philanthropy, moreover, furnished the organization with hard evidence that supported the viability and reproducibility of their project, and the Journal d'éducation routinely offered data on the number of pupils educated in mutual-method establishments, the speed at which children completed their course of study, and the low costs associated with their schools.25

As ambitious as the SIE's domestic agenda was, its members had equally farreaching international goals. Embedded in the society's charter was a mandate to bring inexpensive, lower-class education on the "French" model to the rest of the world.²⁶ Members of the SIE juxtaposed their foreign objectives with Napoleon's European campaigns, referring to their initiatives as a form of peaceful conquest that would allow France to develop pliable diplomatic and trade partners across the continent.²⁷ Their projects bore a striking number of similarities to twentiethcentury developmental programs.

For example, US President Harry Truman's 1949 inaugural address encapsulated a twentieth-century discourse on development that became an increasingly prominent feature of American and Western European foreign policy following World War II. In it, Truman laid out his vision for America's role in the postwar era: "For the first time in history humanity possesses the knowledge and the skill to relieve the suffering of [underdeveloped] peoples." And as the

- on a variety of techniques in the classroom. Jean-Michel Chapoulie, "L'organisation de l'enseignement primaire de la IIIe République: ses origines provinciales et parisiennes, 1850-1880," Histoire de l'éducation 105 (2005), 3-44, at 13.
- See, for example, "Remarques sur les écoles de Bell et Lancaster: extraits d'un voyage en Angleterre," Journal d'éducation 1/1 (1815), 53, and Journal d'éducation 8/12 (1819), 328.
- Jan Goldstein has identified the Society for Christian Morality, an organization that closely collaborated with the SIE, as a site where Liberals continue work they had begun in office between their electoral loss in 1820 and their return to the Legislature in 1828. The SIE also fulfilled this function, allowing Liberals bypass the French administration and implement their own reform programs. Jan Goldstein, Console and Classify: The French Psychiatric Profession in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries (Cambridge, 1987), 279.
- Members of the SIE often claimed that the method had actually been invented in France before the Revolution. Journal d'éducation 1/1 (1815), 10, 29; Journal d'éducation 1/2 (1815),
- Journal d'éducation 4/11 (1817), 294; Journal d'éducation, 15/10 (1823), 195-6.

United States "is pre-eminent among nations in the development of industrial and scientific techniques ... we must embark on a bold new program for making the benefits of our scientific advances and industrial progress available for the improvement and growth of underdeveloped areas."28 Scholars of developmental theory have depicted the type of rhetoric Truman and his contemporaries used, as well as the kinds of program they executed, as a distinctly twentieth-century phenomenon.²⁹ Yet the language at the heart of such developmental discourses can also be found at the core of the SIE's initiatives in the early nineteenth century. For instance, speaking at the organization's 1823 general assembly, one member of the SIE expressed an analogous view of France and its place in the world following an era of extended bloodshed: "France has enjoyed, in recent centuries, a noble and precious prerogative which it owes as much to its institutions, its customs, its language, as to its geographic position: it is the natural center of communication for the civilized world." The speaker continued: "It is in its bosom that numerous and diverse relations, from various parts of the globe, meet and join together, with the object of [furthering] the sciences, the arts, and all the great interests of humanity; as it is also on its happy soil that, by a coincidence as universal as it is constant, foreigners from every country meet and come together."30

Truman linked the need for US leadership to the world wars and a desire for peace and stability:

It may be [the United States'] lot to experience, and in large measure to bring about, a major turning point in the long history of the human race. The first half of this century has been marked by unprecedented and brutal attacks on the rights of man, and by the two most frightful wars in history. The supreme need of our time is for men to learn to live together in peace and harmony ...³¹

Likewise, the SIE identified its historical moment as a turning point, one that required France to do no less than promote "development" globally: "It is above all since the Restoration, since the return of a general peace, that our fatherland has been particularly called upon to exercise this wonderful privilege, and [France] has found in this double circumstance [of peace and of being a "civilizational center"] a means of guaranteeing [its position], while encouraging development."³²

Harry S. Truman, "Inaugural Address," 20 Jan. 1949, online by Gerhard Peters and John T. Woolley, The American Presidency Project, at www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=13282.

Arturo Escobar, Encountering Development: The Making and Unmaking of the Third World (Princeton, 1995), 10.

³⁰ *Journal d'éducation* 15/10 (1823), 195.

³¹ Truman, "Inaugural Address."

³² My emphasis. The French word was indeed développement. Journal d'éducation 15/10 (1823), 195–6.

Finally, both Truman and members of the SIE posited that the juncture of history, technology, and science had created opportunities for new types of interaction between peoples, one that precluded war and conquest.³³ In Truman's words, "The old imperialism—exploitation for foreign profit—has no place in our plans. What we envisage is a program of development . . . Greater production is the key to prosperity and peace. And the key to greater production is a wider and more vigorous application of modern scientific and technological knowledge."34 Or, in the SIE's uncannily similar text: "Honorable and peaceful influence, far superior to the material, and too often violent, power that is the fruit of conquest, or the result of politics!" The author continued: "Consequently, we see forming among us over the course of the last few years, as if through a tacit and communal treaty between different peoples, several types of [scientific] establishments conceived in this spirit, which we can consider as a sort of not just European, but universal meeting place destined to fertilize the exchange of all useful information."35 Thus the aftermath of war, faith in science and progress, and a political imperative to assert their respective countries' international positions pushed both the SIE and twentieth-century US policymakers to turn to development as an alternative to conquest.

Yet the SIE's aims, like those of the later American officials and organizations, were far from altruistic. The SIE publicly described its endeavors as a form of cultural domination and a means of exercising "influence." The Journal of Education reported in 1821, for example, "History often tells us about conquests that could not be maintained, which are no more than glorious memories, followed at times by bitter regrets. Conquests of intelligence, the spoils of victories won over ignorance and prejudice are not as easily lost; something more than their memory always remains."37 In short, the SIE conceived of its developmental program as an instrument of soft power. In the long term, its foreign ventures would not only bring it recognition, but also help facilitate France's economic and strategic relationships around the world.

Like development programs in the twentieth century, civilizational programs in the nineteenth century focused on specific issues—education, health, crime and stressed the exportation of particular technologies as a panacea for social

³³ Escobar, Encountering Development; and Michael Adas, Dominance by Design: Technology Imperatives and America's Civilizing Mission (Cambridge, 2006), 10.

Truman, "Inaugural Address."

³⁵ Journal d'éducation 15/10 (1823), 196.

³⁶ Edme-François Jomard, "Rapport sur les écoles étrangères," Journal d'éducation 8/8 (1819), 79; Journal d'éducation 15/10 (1823), 195-6; "Rapport au nom d'une commission composée de MM. le baron Ternaux, Jomard, Basset, Jullien Renouard, J de Gérando," Journal d'éducation 18/2 (1825), 18; Journal d'éducation 19/7-8 (1827), 146.

Journal d'éducation 13/1 (1821), 1-2.

ills. The SIE's mutual schools were one such technology.³⁸ Their invention (or "innovation" in France) stemmed from the identification of a problem—the need for working-class education.³⁹ Like many technologies, mutual schools incorporated a "hardware component" (charts, manuals, etc.) and a "software component" (a set of ideas, programs), in this case the notion of a Franco-centric civilization and the ideology of progress that gave the schools a purpose. To legitimize their claims to France's scientific superiority through the dissemination of the mutual method abroad, French liberals needed to forge relationships with local elites. These individuals would help import their programs and campaign to win popular support for these projects, for instance by erecting schools and coaxing families into enrolling their children in them.⁴⁰

To organize these allies into a cohesive network, the SIE created a committee on foreign schools in 1818. A report in the *Journal d'éducation* summarized its aims:

the most real glory, and at the same time the most solid, which France enjoys is due to its culture of sciences and arts; to the activity of its industry a leader in all that it produces; these are the titles that accord [France] the admiration of the civilized world and the influence it enjoys. To preserve this influence, [France] must spread, through its own initiative, its language and its commerce to every nation.⁴¹

Since mutual-method schools would transmit French civilization, the author concluded, they were important tools in this process.⁴² This initiative was part of

- As an important tool for effecting social change, scholars of technology transfer have demonstrated an avid interest in pedagogical methods. This literature is discussed in Everett M. Rogers, *Diffusion of Innovations*, 4th edn (New York, 1995), 175.
- ³⁹ Invention is the first time an idea or technology appears, while innovation concerns alterations to a technology that standardize it or render it more useful or accessible. In this case, the SIE's mutual method can be seen as an attempt to standardize and, arguably, improve upon the British model. See Rogers, *Diffusion of Innovations*, 174.
- On similar dynamics in various geographic and political contexts see Daniel R. Headrick, The Tentacles of Progress: Technology Transfer in the Age of Imperialism, 1850–1940 (Oxford, 1988); and Headrick, The Tools of Empire: Technology and European Imperialism in the Nineteenth Century (Oxford, 1981); Adas, Dominance by Design; Clapperton Mavhunga, "Firearm Diffusion: Exotic and Indigenous Knowledge Systems in the Lowveld Frontier, South Eastern Zimbabwe, 1870–1920," Comparative Technology Transfer and Society 1/2 (2003), 201–32; Rogers, Diffusion of Innovations, 12, 14, 196.
- 41 "Rapport sur la formation d'un comité des écoles étrangères," *Journal d'éducation* 7/2 (1818), 80.
- 42 Ibid. The SIE kept tabs on and encouraged mutual-method schools from the Caribbean to Russia. A handful of studies have examined these schools in colonial Algeria. The majority of monitorial schools in Algeria were founded after the apogee of liberal interest in the SIE (in the 1830s). Furthermore, in Algeria, the French colonial administration could impose pedagogical practices, whereas in places like Southeastern Europe, French reformers had

a broader liberal program of cultural or soft colonialism. As Benjamin Constant, a member of the SIE, argued in a pamphlet urging French intervention in the Greek War of Independence, for instance, "A generous and Christian comportment [on the part of Frenchmen] would open French commerce up to a rich and prosperous career: the opposite comportment would deliver this career to [France's] rivals." To do this, however, France absolutely had to establish "relations of affection and gratitude with Greece."43 The schools, like military aid, were intended to encourage sentiments of appreciation that French patrons could convert into strategic and economic gains.

In their global pursuit of these relationships, members of the SIE especially prized those with hellenophones in Southeastern Europe. Authors writing for the Journal d'éducation conceptualized links between France and Greece in a specific manner. For instance, an 1816 article noted that "for some time [Greece] has made efforts to rise from the barbarism into which it saw itself plunged, that allowed only a few glimmers of the heritage it was robbed of [to shine through], the precious debris of which the peoples of the Occident have gathered."44 For members of the SIE, French civilization was a continuation of that of the ancients. They portrayed ancient Greece (and Rome) as "eternal examples for the universe," and characterized lending support to the Greeks as an obligation.⁴⁵

In an 1825 report, for example, Edward Blaquière wrote, "I know that millions of Christians, in the Orient, are stretching out their arms towards Europe to ask for help; these Christians are the descendants of the men who transmitted their civilization and arts to us." He continued, "The duty of the Christian world to Greece is so pressing and evident that it has no need to be explained."46 And Henri Dutrône, a member of the SIE, who traveled to Greece in 1828, explained in a letter to the Parisian organization that by working on public instruction in Greece he was "paying a debt to the modern Greeks that their ancestors contracted with us when they left us the sciences, arts, in a word the seed of our civilization and of our riches."47

- to seek out local allies and win them over to their cause. On monitorial instruction in Algeria see Turin, Affrontements culturels; Rogers, A Frenchwoman's Imperial Story.
- Constant was referring to Britain and Russia in particular—the two powers that not only had bested France in 1815, but also had competing economic and strategic interests in Southeastern Europe and the Eastern Mediterranean. Benjamin Constant, Appel aux nations chrétiennes en faveur des Grecs (Paris, 1825), 10, 11.
- "Nouvelles relative aux progrès de l'industrie," Journal d'éducation 2/12 (1816), 384.
- Journal d'éducation, 8/10 (1819), 226.
- Edward Blanquière, "Rapport: Présenté à la Société pour l'instruction élémentaire, à Paris, dans sa séance du 16 novembre 1825," Journal d'éducation 18/2 (1825), 35.
- Henri Dutrône, "Grèce: Lettre de M. Dutrône, docteur en droit, à la Société pour l'instruction élémentaire à Paris," Journal d'éducation 20/10 (1828), 316-18, at 317-18.

Hellenophone notables addressing French audiences had offered similar analyses of Franco-Greek relations. Adamantios Korais, the so-called father of Greek nationalism, for instance, presented his Report on the Present State of Greek Civilization in 1803. His lecture, pronounced before the Société des observateurs de l'homme (Society of Observers of Man), an organization that key members of the SIE had once belonged to,48 drew on an understanding of civilization as an intellectual tradition that began with the philosophy of antiquity and culminated in the Encyclopédie. The narrative that Korais sketched out flattered his French listeners, identifying their country as the most advanced in Europe. Yet in the story that Korais told, the French were simple debtors who owed their civilization to the ancients and, by extension, to their modern descendants. Korais marshaled this discursive strategy to encourage French philanthropy in Southeastern Europe, especially in support of educational endeavors.⁴⁹

Greek-speaking notables and members of the SIE could both harness the rhetorical power of this historical-cultural circuit—ancient Greece had left France its sciences, arts, and technologies; now France would return the favor. For Balkan leaders, emphasizing this cultural debt justified appeals for material aid. For French members of the organization, providing assistance to the Greeks lent their projects weight. The SIE's members rationalized that since the ancient Greeks had once been the most advanced people in Europe, their modern descendants would only import the most cutting-edge technologies as they attempted to rebuild their civilization. The SIE could offer this as proof not only of the validity of their reform program, but also of France's standing as cultural superpower.

Prominent figures from the Balkans and the hellenophone diaspora, including Korais, joined the SIE. Early on, the organization also recruited Ioannis Kapodistrias,⁵⁰ the future first governor of an independent Greece.⁵¹ In their

In particular, Degérando.

Adamantios Korais, Mémoire sur l'état actuel de la civilisation dans la Grèce, lu à la Société des observateurs de l'homme; le 16 Nivôse, an XI (6 Janvier 1803) (Paris, 1803), 64.

Among others admitted to the SIE was the Metropolitan Ignatios, an active educational reformer in Southeastern Europe; Professor Dimitirus Gobdelos of Iași; and Nicholas Manos. Journal d'éducation 1/1 (1815), 47, 29; Journal d'éducation, 7/2 (1818), 78; Journal d'éducation 7/3 (1818), 157; among others; and Camariano-Cioran, Academiile domnesti,

Throughout Kapodistrias's career, he displayed a lively interest in the science of pedagogy and actively supported educational reforms across Europe. In 1814, as an envoy of the tsar in Switzerland, Kapodistrias developed friendships with Johann Heinrich Pestalozzi and Philipp Emanuel von Fellenberg, both prominent Swiss pedagogues. In Switzerland also he collaborated closely with Frédéric-César de La Harpe, another diplomat in the service of Russia. La Harpe was likewise an important figure among Swiss educators. In 1824,

dealings with French members of the SIE, Southeastern European leaders often evoked the cultural debt France presumably owed Greece.⁵² However, unlike their French counterparts, bolstering France's international standing and the liberals' domestic political agenda did not motivate these individuals' involvement with the organization. Rather, people like Korais and Kapodistrias saw an opportunity to prepare Orthodox Christians in Southeastern Europe for greater independence from the Ottoman Porte. Their proposals and programs responded to actual and anticipated economic, political, and social change in the Balkans.⁵³ Trade with Western Europe was expanding. The Russo-Turkish Wars of the preceeding decades, the Serbian uprising that began in 1804, and the Napoleonic Wars had created a space in which Balkan intellectual and economic leaders began to question the status quo.⁵⁴ These events had also pushed them to look beyond Russia for political and economic patronage.⁵⁵ Many Southeastern European notables viewed education as the key to modernizing the region. Among them was Nicolae Rosetti-Roznovanu, a Moldovan boyar from a politically active family, and the diffusion of the Lancastrian system in Southeastern Europe began with a trip he took to Paris in 1818.

- moreover, Kapodistrias advocated for the creation of Lancastrian schools in Bessarabia (the present-day Republic of Moldova). C. M. Woodhouse, Capodistria: The Founder of Greek Independence (London, 1973), 94-102; Cohen Zacek, "The Lancastrian School," 351.
- 52 Kapodistrias's interactions with the SIE, in particular, are addressed in greater detail below.
- Escobar similarly points out that Latin American leaders who helped bring development programs to their countries did not do so to advance US or Western European policy aims. Instead, they engaged with foreign governments and organizations as part of an effort to accommodate a changing political and economic landscape at home. Escobar, Encountering Development, 30.
- In addition to Korais's Report, other important works heralding or proposing sweeping changes in the Balkans included Rigas Feraios, Νέα Πολιτική Διοίκησις των κατοίκων της Ρούμελης, της Μικράς Ασίας, των Μεσσογείων νήσων και της Βλαχομποηδανίας (Néa Politikī Dioíkīsis tŏn katoíkŏn tĕs Roúmelīs, tīs Mikras asías, tŏn Messogeísn nīsŏn kai tīs Blachoboīndanías) (New Political Administration for the Inhabitants of Roumeli, Asia Minor, the Mediterranean Islands, and Wallachia) (Vienna, 1797); anonymous, Ελληνικη *Nομαρχια* (Ellīnikī Nomarchia) (Hellenic Nomarchy), (Athens, 2009; first published by "an anonymous Greek" in 1806).
- Korais described this shift in his report. A year later, his 1805 dialogue vigorously advocated for Orthodox Christians to support France over Russia. Korais, Mémoire sur l'état, 43; and Adamantios Korais, Τί Πρέπει Νά Κάμωσιν οί Γραικοί είς τάς Παρούσας Περιστάσει χ΄ Διάλογος Δυο Γραικών Κατοίκων τής Βενετίας, Όταν Ήκοσαν τάς Λαμπράς τό Αυτοκράτος Ναπολέοντος (Τί prépei ná Kámōsin of Graikof efs tás ParoúsasPeristásseich Diálogos Duo Graikōn Katoíkōn tēs Venetías, Otan Ekosan tás Lamprás tó 'Autokrátos Napoléontos) (What Should We Greeks Do in the Present Circumstances? Dialogue of Two Greeks living in Venice, Following the Brillance of the Emperor Napoleon) (Vienna, 1805).

In the French capital, Rosetti-Roznovanu had access to a network. His father, Iordache, often conducted business at the Russian court and in Bessarabia (the modern-day Republic of Moldova, then part of the Russian Empire). Iordache's political and economic exploits brought him into contact with Kapodistrias. Both hellenophone aristocrats shared an intense interest in modernizing their native regions—the Ionian islands and the Principality of Moldova respectively as well as in safeguarding the rights of Orthodox Christians in Southeastern Europe. Though their proposals and pleas often fell on deaf ears, both men routinely solicited support from Russian officials, including the tsar, to further their agendas. ⁵⁶ Nicolae Rosetti-Roznovanu also embraced this vision of a more modern and independent Southeastern Europe. However, like many Orthodox figures in the early nineteenth century, the younger Rosetti-Roznovanu began to look to the West for models of improvement and help implementing them.⁵⁷

Nicolae consequently conceived of his 1818 trip, which took him to Vienna, London, and Paris, as an "educational" voyage. He planned to learn through observation about institutions and practices that might encourage economic development and political reform in Southeastern Europe. In France, to get a firsthand look at libraries, universities, and learned societies, he reached out to Greek-speaking notables. His family connections put him in touch with Augostino Kapodistrias, Ioannis's brother, and Nicholas Manos, an Ottoman chargé d'affaires whose family was part of the hellenophone elite in the Danubian principalities.⁵⁸ These men moved in social and intellectual circles that include not only Southeastern European luminaries like Korais, but also a number of liberal French thinkers and politicians. It was through this network that Rosetti-Roznovanu formed friendships with men like Jomard, Jullien de Paris, and Degérando, who invited him to spend time at the institutions and organizations

Woodhouse, Capodistria; Vlad Georgescu, Mémoires et projets de réforme dans les Principautés Roumaines, 1769-1830 (Bucharest, 1970).

Back home in Iaşi, Rosetti-Roznovanu wrote to a French correspondent, "I find myself in this semi-barbaric country and I can only console myself by thinking about that wonderful country [France], a model of civilization." Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLIV/72, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest.

Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLIII/36, 58, 60, 70, 95, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest. These networks were manifold. For instance, through the Iaşi-based geographer, Rosetti-Roznovanu also had access to Parisian savants like Barbie de Bocage. For a longer discussion of the web of Franco-Balkan relations Rosetti-Roznovanu was able to tap see N. Isar, "Corespondența lui N. Rosetti-Roznovanu cu cărturarii străini (1818–1820)," Revista de istorie și teorie literara 4/22 (1974), 437-44.

they led, including the SIE. Among other activities, Rosetti-Roznovanu toured the SIE's model school.⁵⁹

Impressed by the mutual method, Rosetti-Roznovanu decided to take action. He hired Yorgos Cleobolos, a hellenophone graduate of the SIE's teacher-training course originally from Philippoupolis (modern-day Plovdiy). 60 Cleobolos had already begun a translation of the association's charts into modern Greek and now Rosetti-Roznovanu offered to pay him for his labors and provided him with employment as an instructor in Iași. Rosetti-Roznovanu returned to Moldova a few months later, leaving Cleobolos to complete the translation under the SIE's auspices. Rosetti-Roznovanu's financial agent in Paris would dole out Cleobolos's salary, see to printing the charts, and purchase type pieces to facilitate their reproduction.⁶¹ Cleobolos presented his work to the SIE for review in fall 1819. The Journal d'éducation immediately published a report praising his translation and announcing the return of civilization to Greece. As soon as the charts were printed, at Rosetti-Roznovanu's expense, Cleobolos set off for Iaşi with the French organization's blessing.62

During the months following Cleobolos's departure, the SIE's correspondence with Rosetti-Roznovanu and the Journal d'éducation's coverage of his project in Moldova demonstrated the association's intense interest in exporting its schools to Southeastern Europe. Authors in the Journal d'éducation heaped effusive praise on Rosetti-Roznovanu, proclaiming, for instance, "Moldova and Greece have received, thanks to the care of M. de Roznovano, the benefits of mutual instruction."63 And in the same issue, "Mutual instruction is being established in this moment in Moldova ... Rosetti-Roznovano has served as an example to the most civilized of nations."64 Yet, in reality, Rosetti-Roznovanu had put off writing to the French organization while he waited for Cleobolos to arrive in Iași and

Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLIII/59, CLX/11, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest. On Rosetti-Roznovanu's time in Paris and his relationship with various French figures and to French culture see N. Isar, "Corespondența lui N. Rosetti-Roznovanu"; N. Isar, Corespondența lui N. Rosetti-Roznovanu cu Sociatatea pentru instruțiune elementara de la Paris, privind introducerea învățământului lancasterian în Moldova și în Grecia," Analele Universității București, Istorie 59 (1978), 59-67; N. Isar, "Les relations de N. Rosetti-Roznovanu avec les érudits français et la culture française," Revue roumaine d'histoire 18/4 (1979), 699–717.

Cleobolos had also spent time in Switzerland studying Pestalozzi's methods. Camariano-Cioran, Academille domnești, 89.

Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLIV/70, CCLIV/88, CCLIV/89, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest; Journal d'éducation 9/5 (1820), 258.

Journal d'éducation 8/10 (1819), 175-81.

⁶³ Journal d'éducation 9/5 (1820), 258.

⁶⁴ Ibid.

readied the school. Worried letters from the SIE's board to Rosetti-Roznovanu attest to just how much importance the association attached to the introduction of monitorial schools in Southeastern Europe. 65

In March 1820, Rosetti-Roznovanu finally responded to the SIE. He apologized for his lack of communication and boasted that his school had enrolled over one hundred pupils. Moreover, dozens of students were taking Cleobolos's teachertraining course. Rosetti-Roznovanu also announced that he had decided to look into a "Moldovan" translation of the charts.66 His letter underlined how Lancastrian schools would broadly help return enlightenment to the region. He further noted, "How wonderful if in this way we can become the center for instruction in these countries, and thus be destined to annually present the Paris Society a tribute of homages and gratitude that the successively formed institutions shall owe to it."67 His French correspondents shared this goal. One letter to Rosetti-Roznovanu noted, "It is indeed glorious for our society to see this Greece, to which Europe owes its enlightenment and civilization, come in turn to enlighten itself in France, and to take from [France] the models and process that will return to the Greeks the goods we have received from them."68 Members of the SIE additionally proposed presenting Rosetti-Roznovanu and Cleobolos with medals to honor their contribution to the spread of mutual-method instruction in the Balkans.69

The SIE's members had a stake in portraying interactions between their organization and Rosetti-Roznovanu in this manner. The SIE did not seek to form equal partnerships, but hierarchical relationships, with its associates. They needed their allies to publicly credit them with a preeminent role in the transmission of the mutual method, since such recognition would strengthen their claims of special scientific knowledge. In other words, as the SIE sought to become

He did write a personal letter to Jomard. Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLIV/72, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest.

First employed in print by the hellenophone, Iași-based geographer Daniil Philippides in 1816, the term "Romanian," describing either a language or a people, was not yet widely used. When writers did not refer to these people as Greeks, they called them Moldovans or Wallachians and designated their languages Moldovan, Wallachian, or Moldo-Wallach. Daniil Philippides, Ιστορία της Ρουμανίας (Istoría tēs Roumanías) (History of Romania) (Leipzig, 1816); Daniil Philippides, Γεωγραφικόν Ρουμανίας (Geographikón Roumanías) (Geography of Romania) (Leipzig, 1816); Mihai Tipau, "Ethnic Names and National Identity in the Greek-Romanian Historiography of the Phanariot Era," in Kitromilides and Tabaki, Relations gréco-roumaines, 167-79.

Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLIII/81, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest, printed in the Journal d'éducation 11/3 (1820), 130.

⁶⁸ Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLX/8, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest.

Journal d'éducation 11/2 (1820), 60.

a center for educational reform and science, its members needed a periphery (Rosetti-Roznovanu and others) to acknowledge them as such. Thus, somewhat counterintuitively, members of the SIE depended on their Balkan partners—they relied on them to self-identify as less advanced and publicly reaffirm the French organization's centrality.

The Iaşi school was short-lived. Rosetti-Roznovanu and Cleobolos fled to Odessa when the Greek War of Independence broke out in Moldova in early 1821. Yet their efforts made a mark on the development of education in the region. The school set a precedent for Lancastrian instruction in the Danubian principalities and, by the war's end, monitorial schools operated in both Moldova and Wallachia. Having completed the brief course, graduates of Cleobolos's teachertraining program departed the Moldovan capital with new skills, materials, and a small sum of money to establish their own schools. Instructors quickly set out across Ottoman territories in Europe and Anatolia, as well as the southern extremities of the Russian Empire. In a matter of months Cleobolos's students had established schools in places across the peninsula, including Hydra, Sifnos, and Patmos.⁷⁰ On Chios, Korais recruited Frenchmen and locals trained in France as teachers. Lord Guilford, founder of the University of the Ionians, studied the charts before opening a school on Corfu. In short, Cleobolos's charts were introduced at least as far north as Odessa, as far south as the Crete, and as far east as Anatolia.71

The Greek War of Independence resulted in the establishment of an independent Greece, formally recognized by the Treaty of London in 1831, but already under Kapodistrias's leadership in 1827. It also brought dramatic political changes to the Danubian principalities. After the conflict, the Sultan only named "indigenous" princes to the principalities' thrones.⁷² Many of the hellenophone and multilingual families that had formed Moldova and Wallachia's political

Cleobolos gave at least two formal exams certifying teachers as mutual-method instructors. Rosetti-Roznovanu awarded students who passed a modest monetary prize and the metropolitan, Veniamin Costache, provided them with letters of recommendation. Camariano-Cioran, Academiile domnești, 91-2.

Ibid.; Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLIII/63, A.N./CCLIII/82, CCLIV/100, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest.

From the Russo-Turkish War of 1710-13 through the Greek War of Independence, the Porte named Phanariot, or Hellenized Orthodox Christians from the Phanar (lighthouse) district of Constantinople, to the principalities' thrones. The "Phanariot regime" has been the subject of extensive debate in the Romanian historiography. On the one hand, the Phanariots are charged with engaging in exploitative economic practices. The historian, genealogist, and Phanariot descendant Radu Rosetti, for instance, in his memoirs likened the Phanariots' activities in Wallachia and Moldova to those of the Spanish in Mexico and South America. On the other hand, the geographic distance that separated Iaşi and Bucharest from Constantinople, as well as the principalities' relative autonomy, meant

and cultural leadership immigrated to the new Greek state. Others, including the Rosetti-Roznovanus, remained in the principalities helping to construct a more modern administration, initially as a Russian protectorate (and later in the century as a united, independent state). In the decades following the war, modern bureaucracies, legal codes, and school systems began to develop in Greece and the principalities. During the period, Lancastrian schools flourished across the Balkans.

State-led initiatives played a large part in the proliferation of these schools in Southeastern Europe. As governor, the establishment of an educational system was among Kapodistrias's top priorities. 73 The Journal d'éducation seized upon the election of Kapodistrias, one of its foreign members, and his educational agenda as an occasion to stress the importance of the SIE's international engagements. "Our foreign relations are doubly precious to us, as they offer us an occasion to give, and to receive," Degérando declared in a report from May 1828. Referring to Greece's newfound autonomy, he added, "This year they have gained a sentimental extension." Reminding readers that Kapodistrias had joined the SIE in 1815, Degérando noted that one of this "restorer of Greece's" first acts as governor had been to name a commission on public instruction and to issue a decree mandating that public and church schools employ the mutual method. Kapodistrias, a man of "noble character" and "sophisticated views," understood that "instruction is the first and fundamental condition on which the future of this country with such a rich and glorious history hinges."⁷⁴ Degérando then explained that all of the material aid the SIE had sent to Greece over the course of the last thirteen years had been destroyed in the war. Consequently, the foreignrelations committee would gift the Greek administration with several books on the mutual method, back issues of the Journal d'éducation, and a collection of

that Phanariots there enjoyed a greater degree of intellectual freedom than other elites in the Ottoman Empire. Scholars consequently credit them with the introduction of Western European thought in the region and a number of modernizing initiatives. Radu Rosetti, Ce am auzit de la alții: Amintiri (Bucharest, 2011), 25; Stefan Lemny, "La critique du régime phanariote: cliché mentaux et perspectives historiographiques," in Alexandru Zub, ed., Culture and Society: Structures, Interferences, Analogies in the Modern Romanian History (Iași, 1985), 17-30, at 17.

- For more on Kapodistrias and education see Woodhouse, Capodistria, 422-9; William P. Kadis, John Capodistrias and the Modern Greek State (Madison, 1963), 81–93; Eleni (Helen) E. Koukkou, "Από το εκπαιδευτικόν έργον του Ι. Καποδίστρια: Μερικαί άγνωστοι σ ελίδες" (Apo to ekpaideutikon ergon tou I. Kapodistria: Merikai agnostoi selides) (From the Educational Works of I. Kapodistrias: Some Unpublished Pages) Deltion tes Historikes kai Ethnologikes Hetaireias tes Hellados (Bulletin of the Historical and Ethnological Society of Greece) 11 (1956), 214-22.
- Journal d'éducation 20/8 (1828), 225-9, at 225, 229.

didactic texts the SIE had awarded prizes to over the years.⁷⁵ A month later, the SIE's board reported that it was considering translating books and printing charts in modern Greek to send with future shipments of supplies. Kapodistrias wrote to encourage this project in October 1828.76

The same month, the Journal of Education began publishing letters from Dutrône, a French member of the SIE living in Greece. During part of his sojourn in Southeastern Europe, Dutrône served as Kapodistrias's personal secretary.⁷⁷ Among other duties, Kapodistrias tasked him with authoring a report for the commission on public instruction, an assignment that required Dutrône to survey the country's schools. Dutrône informed the SIE that out of the sixteen schools he had visited thus far, eight employed the mutual method. While Dutrône was doing everything in his power to advance not only monitorial instruction but also the general state of education in Greece—going as far as to provide young men with free French lessons—he told the SIE that he and Kapodistrias lacked the resources to create a modern school system on their own. Dutrône insisted the SIE would have to offer material and technical support.⁷⁸

Dutrône had a pivotal role in the network that linked the SIE to Kapodistrias. His correspondence kept the organization abreast of developments in Greece and often contained newspaper clippings from the Abeille grecque (Greek Bee), a French-language journal published on the island of Hydra. As Kapodistrias's secretary he served as a liaison between the governor and the association, often lobbying one on behalf of the other. He also acted as a trusted agent of the SIE, confirming receipt of goods and drafting requests for supplies.⁷⁹ As the

Over the next several years, numerous Greek officials and instructors would gain membership of the SIE. Often the organization bestowed this "honor" on them in return for information about the application of their method in Greece. Journal d'éducation 20/8 (1828), 225–9; Ελληνηκή Πολιτεία (Ellīnkī Politeia) (Greek State), Feb. 1830.

Journal d'éducation 20/14 (1828), 399.

Cassin, the SIE's agent, published Dutrône's correspondence with Kapodistrias. Near the end of Kapodistrias's life, Dutrône was asked to step down from his official position in Greece. He had become a vocal critic of Augostino Kapodistrias and several other Ionian aristocrats in the Greek administration. Henri Dutrône, Extraits de la correspondance de M. Dutrône avec M. le Président Capodistria (Paris, 1831); Dutrône, Mémoire à son excellence le président de la Grèce (Marseille, 1829); Woodhouse, Capodistria, 373, 427.

Journal d'éducation 20/10 (1828), 316–20. Dutrône was a lawyer by trade and later served the French administration in Algeria. For more on Dutrône see Osama Abi-Mershed, Apostles of Modernity: Saint-Simonians and the Civilizing Mission in Algeria (Stanford, 2010).

Bulletin de la société pour l'instruction élémentaire, à Paris 1/2 (1829), 22, 31; Bulletin de la société 1/5 (1829), 94-8; Bulletin de la société 1/6 (1829), 138-9; Bulletin de la société 1/7 (1829), 141. The Journal d'éducation was renamed the Bulletin of the Society for Elementary *Instruction in Paris* in 1829. See also David Antonios, *Η Εκπαίδευση κάτα την ελλλήνικη* επανάσταη τεκμηριωτικα κειμένα τόμος Β' 1826-1827 (Ē Ekpaidevsē kata tēn ellēnikē

association was deeply concerned with the uniform application of its method, Dutrône's letters permitted the SIE to assess if its mandates were being followed on the other side of the continent. Without meticulous mimicry of its technique, the organization would be at pains to make a convincing argument not only for its role in the propagation of this educational technology, but also for the reproducibility of its approach.80 The SIE's anxiety about maintaining the integrity of its pedagogical technology was also evident when it dealt directly with the Greek governor.

Kapodistrias solicited aid from the SIE. To ensure support, he played to the organization's interest in keeping its approach intact. In 1830 five sets of Lancastrian charts existed in modern Greek, including a translation of those used by the British and Foreign School Society. In Greece, these charts were known as the English method, whereas the SIE's were referred to as the French method.⁸¹ As they tried to cobble together an educational system, the Greek administration did not initially differentiate between them. However, in an attempt to shore up the SIE's support, Kapodistrias took several steps to institutionalize the French method. First, he publicly declared his preference for the SIE's approach and granted it government sanction. Kapodistrias also signed a decree ordering a translation of the SIE-approved manual for monitorial schools by Jacques Sarazin. In the proclamation, Kapodistrias asked teachers to zealously follow the method

- epanastasē tekmēriōtika keimena tomos tomos B' 1826-1827) (Pedagogy during the Greek Revolution documentary texts volume II 1826-1827), vol. 2 (Athens, 2002), 287-92.
- Letters to Rosetti-Roznovanu also stressed the importance of vigilantly protecting the method's integrity. Achiziții noi, A.N./CCLX/3, 11, 18, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest.
- Ι. Ρ. Kokkonis, Περιλήψες της γενομένης αναφοράς εις την επί της προπαιδείας επιτροπής. Περί του Έχειριδίου τοῦ δι'α τ' Άλληλλοδιδακτικά Σχολεία τησ Γαλλίας συνταχθέντος ύπό τοῦ Κ. Σαραζινου (Sarazin), Έν η συνεξετάζονται καί αί είσ τήν γλώσσαν ήμών. Έρμηνειαι της Άλληλοδιδακτικης Μεθόδου, έκθετεμένων καί των άρχων, τοῦ είδους, κ.τ.λ. αύτης (Perilepsis tes genomenes anaphoras eis ten epi těs propaideias epitropěs. Peri tou echeiridiou dia t'Allěllodidaktika Scholeia těs Gallias syntachthentos ypo tou K. Sarazinou, en ĕ synexetazontai kai ai eis tĕs glŏssan ĕmŏn. Ermĕneiai těs Allělodidaktikěs Methodou, ekthetemenŏn kai tŏn archŏn, tou eidous, k.t.l.) (Summary of the Report Given to the Commission on Primary Instruction Concerning the Manual for the Mutual-Method Schools of France Edited by Mr. Saraziou (Sarazin), in Consideration with the Interpretation in our Language of the Mutual Method, Setting Forth Its Principles, Models, etc.) (Aegina, 1831), 8-9. Lord Guilford financed Alexis Politis's translation of the British and Foreign Schools Society's charts. Konstandas and Zonantos authored variants of the French method based on Cleobolos's translation. A hybrid method penned by Synesios also existed.

described in the manual, remarking that the French technique had produced fantastic results and formed good, educated citizens and Christians.⁸²

The dissemination of Sarazin's manual was an important element of the SIE's program. By following it, at least in principle, each day, students in France and Greece would study the same subjects at the same time since Sarazin included a detailed class schedule. They would sit in identical classrooms as the manual laid out a floor plan and gave exhaustive instructions concerning the dimensions and placement of each piece of furniture. Sarazin also specified a system of punishments and rewards, precautions to be taken with regard to hygiene, and regulations on dress and behavior. In short, the manual imposed a uniform application of the SIE's technology.83

Kapodistrias's decision to enshrine the use of this manual in law, however, was not one he reached on his own. In a letter to the SIE, Kapodistrias noted that he had ordered the translation of Sarazin's manual "in accordance with the society's wishes," which Dutrône had conveyed to him. Dutrône, he continued, would oversee both the rendering of the text into modern Greek and its publication. Kapodistrias then asked for help. Outlining plans for a significant expansion of the school system, he wrote, "I hope to have organized, in short order, at least 150 schools, which will each enroll 150 to 200 pupils." He continued, "I have charged Dr. Gosse [a member of the SIE] with the purchase of 6,000 chalkboards, chalk and some other objects; but if, with the grace of God and your assistance, the number of mutual-method schools reaches the projections indicated above, this small provision will be depleted in no time."84 Thus, in his letter, Kapodistrias

Ελληνηκή Πολιτεία (Greek State), Feb. 1830. In the preface to the manual, its translator, I. P. Kokkonis, offered further comment. Kokkonis presented a brief history of the mutual method in the hellenophone world—one that praised Cleobolos's charts and critiqued the English method. Kokkonis argued, using the kind of language often found in the Journal d'éducation, that the French had perfected this system of education and that Sarazin's manual and the corresponding charts were the most modern of any in Europe. Kokkonis contended that if Greece was to "catch up" with Europe, Greeks schools had to implement the French model. Kokkonis, $\Pi \varepsilon \rho \iota \lambda \eta \psi \iota \zeta \tau \eta \zeta \gamma \varepsilon \nu o \mu \varepsilon \nu \eta \zeta$ (Summary of the Report), 22.

Almost a decade earlier, the SIE had sent Rosetti-Roznovanu a copy of the Abbé Gaultier's Le type d'une école élémentaire, ou manuel de l'inspecteur (The Form of an Elementary School, or Inspector's Manual), a precursor of Sarazin's text. The SIE included a note with the edition urging Rosetti-Roznovanu to rigorously follow the method as laid out by the organization. Numerous other letters to Rosetti-Roznovanu reiterated the SIE's directive to meticulously follow their method. Achiziții noi, AN/CCLX/3, 11, 18, National Archives of Romania, Bucharest; Kokkonis, Περιλήψης της γενομένης (Summary of the Report).

My emphasis. Bulletin de la société 1/10 (1829), 201-2; see also Ioannis Kapodistrias, Correspondance Du Comte J. Capodistrias: Président de la Grèce, comprenant les lettres diplomatiques, administratives et particulières, écrites par lui depuis le 20 avril 1827 jusqu'au 9 octobre 1831, 4 vols., (Geneva, 1839), 2: 329, 3: 124, 4: 130-34. In 1828, ninety-two schools

thanked the SIE for their aid (and asked for more), emphasized the important tasks he had delegated to French members of the organization like Dutrône, and offered assurances that, through their reliance on Sarazin's manual, Greek schools would conform to the French model.

Kapodistrias had given the SIE exactly what it was after—recognition as a scientific center for popular education and a guarantee that Greek schoolteachers would practice the technique according to the organization's dictates. These were political, rather than pedagogical, decisions, and Kapodistrias's instincts proved keen—the SIE, in association with the Parisian Philhellenic Committee, financed a reprinting of Cleobolos's charts that year. The Greek government did not have the funds to procure the materials on its own.⁸⁵ Kapodistrias made up for this want of resources by assenting to a public exchange with the French organization that confirmed the superiority of its techniques and taking steps to formally safeguard the unity of its method.

Kapodistrias was assassinated in October 1831. His brother Augustino and then a series of governmental committees briefly succeeded him. In 1832, the European powers under the Convention of London named the Bavarian king Othon (Otto) to the throne. Othon's regents brought sweeping reforms to secondary and postsecondary education based on German models. By contrast, they left the elementary education system Kapodistrias had organized largely intact.86 In Greece, monitorial schools remained the cornerstone of primary education through the end of the nineteenth century, and the SIE's charts were reissued on several occasions.87

- were operational in Greece, with approximately 2,300 pupils; in 1830 enrollment rose to six thousand and in 1830 to 7,834. Woodhouse, Capodistria, 437. For more on Dr. Louis-André Gosse's early career see Daniela Vaj, Médecins voyageurs: Théorie et pratique du voyage médical au début du XIXe siècle, d'après deux textes genevois inédits: Les Mémoires sur les voyages médicaux (1806–1810) de Louis Odier et les Carnets du voyage médical en Europe (1817–1820) de Louis-André Gosse (Genève, 2002).
- Ελληνηκή Πολιτεία (Greek State), Feb. 1830. Kapodistrias's administration had great difficulty both collecting taxes and contracting foreign loans. The state's financial situation severely hindered his ability not only to enact educational policy, but also to govern more broadly. Dimitris Loules, The Financial and Economic Policies of President Ioannis Capodistrias, 1828-1831 (Ioannina, 1985); Kadis, John Capodistrias, 100-4; Woodhouse, Capodistrias, 403-8.
- Alexis Dimaras, "The Central Government and the Formation of Educational Policy in Greece in the Early Nineteenth Century," in L'offre de l'école: Éléments pour une étude comparée des politiques éducatives au XIXe siècle: Actes du troisième colloque international, Sèvres, 27-30 septembre 1981 (Paris, 1983), 75-81.
- Over time, new material made its way into the charts. For instance, one edition from the 1840s used events from recent history to set up mathematical word problems. One such problem told students that the Greek War of Independence had begun in 1821; it

In the Danubian principalities, centralized school systems began to take shape in 1832. Since Rosetti-Roznovanu and Cleobolos's flight to Odessa, educators in Wallachia and Moldova had produced at least two sets of Romanian-language charts based on Cleobolos's modern Greek rendering. The new state systems absorbed the patchwork of schools that already utilized these materials. Between 1832 and 1848, forty-eight mutual schools operated in Wallachia and Moldova. During the 1838–9 academic year, 32,521 students attended primary school in Wallachia; in 1846–7 the number rose to 48,545. As in Greece, the mutual method remained the primary mode of popular instruction well into the nineteenth century. 90

These schools were part of a program of modernization set in motion by Pavel Kiselyov, the plenipotentiary president of the Wallachian and Moldovan divans under the Russian protectorate. Kiselyov, a contemporary of Kapodistrias at the Russian court, used language that resembled that of the Greek governor and of SIE to discuss the value of education. For instance, commenting on the new school system, he wrote, "Finally, the mass of pupils will be instructed in a manner that will form men useful to the country, given its present level of civilization," and that the mutual method represented "the progress of civilization in the country."

Kiselyov's reforms were less ambitious than Kapodistrias's. The Organic Regulations, the de facto constitutions he put in place,⁹² mandated the establishment of a school not in every village—as Kapodistrias had planned in Greece—but simply in the seat of each *judet*, or county.⁹³ The relative modesty of this program made it easier to ensure that each school received proper funding.

- then asked them to calculate how many years had elapsed since then. Πινάκας (*Pinakas*) (Charts) (Athens, 1864; first published 1846). For more on the mutual method in Greece see Papdakis, H αλληλοδιδακτική μέθοδος (The Mutual Method).
- In Wallachia, Ion Heliade-Rădulescu, Daniil Romesci, and Teodor Palade, three young educators, sent a set of charts to press in 1824. The following year, Metropolitan Veniamin Costache, an honorary member of the SIE, published a second set. Camariano-Cioran, *Academiile domneşti*, 90–93; *Journal d'éducation* 7/2 (1818), 78.
- 89 V. A. Urechiă, Istoria Şcolelor de la 1800–1865 (Bucharest, 1892), 121, Mirela-Luminița Murgescu, Între "bun creştin" şi "bravul roman" Rolul şcolii primare în construirea identității naționale românești (1831–1878) (Iași, 1999), 33–8.
- 90 An alternative approach, the "New Method" (metodă nouă), only appeared in 1868. Georges Călinescu, Viața și Opera lui Ion Creangă (Chișinău, 1982), 118–22.
- ⁹¹ Quoted in Urechiă, *Istoria Școlelor*, 170–71.
- For more on this regime see Radu Albu-Comănescu, "Sous le signe des lumières: Les règlements organiques et la modernité constitutionnelle des principautés roumaines, 1834–1856," *Studia Universitatis Babeş-Bolyai, Europeana* 60/2 (2015), 225–46; Marin Badea, "Despre începuturile edificării sistemului politic al României moderne," *Revista de Drept Public*, supplement (2014), 20–25.
- 93 Urechiă, Istoria Școlelor, 150.

This, in turn, meant that administrators and educators in Wallachia and Moldova were less dependent on sources of foreign aid, like the SIE, than their counterparts in Greece.

Nonetheless, the SIE closely monitored the spread of Lancastrian education in the principalities.⁹⁴ Following the creation of a normal, or teacher-training, school in Bucharest in 1828, for instance, the Journal d'éducation announced, "The method of mutual instruction has been welcomed with the greatest enthusiasm in [Wallachia]. The poor classes send their children to institutions where this method of instruction has been adopted; and the progress of this country's youth, which had been gripped by the most profound ignorance, is just as remarkable as that of the Peloponnese."95 A narrative that traced the origins of monitorial schools in the principalities to Rosetti-Roznovanu's establishment, and the assistance the SIE had offered him, was often part of the Journal of Education's reports on Wallachia and Moldova. 96 Thus even when the SIE had little direct involvement with the proliferation of mutual-method schools, it crafted a story that linked the organization to new institutions and placed it at the hub of a network. In the Journal d'éducation's own words, the SIE's role in this network was to exercise its "influence" as an organization and as a body that represented France abroad.97

* * *

Yet the SIE did not exert influence and it was not a vague infection that brought monitorial schools to Southeastern Europe. To assume so equates to taking the SIE's proclamations at face value without considering what the organization stood to gain from its international endeavors or how they fit into a broader political agenda. The association had a vested interest in furthering the mutual method abroad, as its representatives claimed that helping educational reformers in the Balkans would render local populations more amenable to French economic and diplomatic aims in the region. Again, they saw their efforts as a form of peaceful conquest—one that they contended had more potential staying power than

⁹⁴ The organization began to systematically distinguish Wallachia and Moldova from "Greece" in 1832.

Bulletin de la société 1/10 (1829), 202.

Bulletin de la société 4/43 (1832), 184; Bulletin de la société 7/77-80 (1835), 303.

[&]quot;Rapport sur la formation d'un comité des écoles étrangères," Journal d'éducation 7/2 (1818), 80; Edme-François Jomard, "Rapport sur les écoles étrangères," Journal d'éducation 8/8 (1819), 79; Journal d'éducation 15/10 (1823), 195–6; "Rapport au nom d'une commission composée de MM. le baron Ternaux, Jomard, Basset, Jullien Renouard, J de Gérando," Journal d'éducation 18/2 (1825), 18; Journal d'éducation 18/2 (1825), 19; Journal d'éducation 19/7-8 (1827), 146.

Napoleon's attempt to take Europe by force. Like contemporary development projects, the SIE's foreign dealings amounted to a program of soft power.

Just as importantly, the exportation of their pedagogical technology let members of the SIE construct arguments in support of their domestic agenda. The SIE used the introduction of the mutual method abroad to prove that their approach could be effectively reproduced. They then mobilized this evidence, and the organization's international prestige, in domestic disputes over education. These debates had broader political ramifications, and they permitted the liberals in the SIE to critique their conservative rivals, whom they painted as fundamentally disinterested in the well-being of the French people and the state of French civilization. The organization's Southeastern European adventures in particular furnished members of the SIE with a powerful argument. After all, if the descendants of the ancient Hellenes turned to the association to help modernize the Balkans and, even with limited funds, successfully implemented the SIE's technology, surely the organization was capable of similarly advancing civilization among France's working classes.

To shore up its position, the SIE lobbied, bartered, and even bullied its allies to advance its project and preserve the integrity of its pedagogical technology. For example, if the Greek government would take pains to safeguard its methods, the organization would pay for charts. When there was no deal to be made, when Southeastern Europeans enacted reforms without the organization's support, as in the case of the principalities under Kiselyov, the association often constructed a narrative that nonetheless reaffirmed its preeminence.

For Balkan leaders the mutual method presented an opportunity to pursue their own goals. They saw these schools as means of modernizing the region, initially in anticipation of the social, economic, and political change they forecasted, and later in response to a shifting map and balance of power in the region. When they lacked the resources to implement their plans, they could appeal to the SIE for help. They understood, however, that the organization's assistance came with strings attached. The real cost of the charts, trained teachers, and other materials the French association provided was acknowledgment of the SIE's central role in the dissemination of the mutual method.

Thus both parties depended on one another. Southeastern European reformers required material aid and the SIE supplied it. The French organization needed outside acknowledgment of its claims to scientific authority as this allowed its members to style the association and, by extension, France as a civilizational center. By attributing the appearance of this technique in the region to the French organization and following its mandates, educational reformers, like Rosetti-Roznovanu and Kapodistrias, bolstered the SIE's claims to superiority and centrality. In other words, they permitted the SIE to transform them into a periphery. Acknowledging the Parisian association as a center was a small price to pay for concrete support—aid that Southeastern European leaders wagered would profoundly transform the region. Consequently, they expressly and tacitly acquiesced to this unequal relationship not out of reverence for the French organization, but because they could use it for their own advantage.

Mutual-method schools gained a foothold in Southeastern Europe through this network of self-interested individuals and organizations. The dissemination of this pedagogical technique is just one instance of the many technologies, discourses, and programs that spread across Europe as the result such interactions. By isolating particular examples like it, we can map out these networks and investigate what motivated people to participate in them. In doing so, we can simultaneously challenge the image of a monolithic France that simply "influenced" others, explore the agency actors across the continent exercised and how their specific aims shaped these relationships, and consider how the center and periphery depend on one another.